MINUTES OF THE PUBLIC HEARING/SPECIAL MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE VILLAGE OF HINES CREEK, held in Council Chambers, February 06, 2018 at 7:00 pm.
MINUTES OF THE SPECIAL MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE VILLAGE OF HINES CREEK, held in Council Chambers, February 06, 2018 at 7:00 pm.


Present:
Mayor Reintjes

Deputy Mayor Zavisha
Councillor Bjornson
Attending:  
Acting Chief Administrative Officer Walmsley 



Executive Assistant Young


Public Present




Susan Abbott



James Bettenson




Kathy Berg



Ernie Brauer




Adam Bjornson


Greg Coon



Crystal Dei



Charles Dei




Ken Fortier



Bruce Hickok




Kathryn Holtz



Ernie Kuryluk




Roxanne Lefebvre


Eileen Kerschbaumer




Karen Mitchell


Hilda Mackay




Cindy Ostrem



Joan Smith




Wayne Snith



Dale Stark




Stan Trider



Rose Thurlow




Gary Vick



Marilynn Vick




Steve Wall

CALL TO ORDER
Mayor Reintjes called the Public Meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.
C-040-18
MOTION by Deputy Mayor Zavisha to adopt the agenda for the Special Meeting of Council, February 06, 2018 as presented.  CARRIED.
a.  Public Hearing for the Paving Street Improvement Project 2018 

Mayor Reintjes addressed the gallery with the following instructions on the procedure to be followed for the public hearing:

1.
Acting C.A.O. Walmsley will give a brief description of the proposed paving 
project.

2.
Names of those who request an opportunity to speak will be noted and will 
be called upon in the order that your name is recorded.  Comments will be 
limited to a maximum of 5 minutes.

3.
Council as a whole will attempt to address statements from the gallery that 
require factual clarification.

4.
The gallery will be given a second opportunity to speak by recording your 
names and hearing each one in the order that your name is recorded.  Closing 
comments will be limited to a maximum of 2 minutes.

Chief Administrative Officer addressed the gallery with the following brief description of the proposed paving project:
1.
The Contractor chosen for the project is Ruel Bros.  A division of E 
Construction Ltd.

2.
Engineering for the project will be done by WSP Group Inc.

3.
Paving will include and address the following items:


All existing paved streets


Swales at the intersection of 10th Street and 2nd Avenue

Drainage issues such as pooling water at the park on 2nd Avenue


Pavement patch on 1st Avenue North


Culvert heaves and potholes throughout the Village

The following electors from the gallery requested the opportunity to address Council:

Gregg Coon

Gary Vick

Kenny Fortier

Adam Bjornson

Rose Thurlow

Gregg Coon:  This project states that it only includes existing pavement what about 4th Avenue west into the mill would Council consider including this gravel road in the project as the dust and rumbling of the big truck is bad on the road into the mill?

Gary Vick:  Without designated truck parking and lack of enforcement of big trucks how much damage will this cause to new pavement?  Without replacing the curbs and gutters that are missing lying water will damage new pavement too.
Kenny Fortier:  What about the infrastructure in the ground rather than paving over top of it and we need to look at culvert replacement.

Adam Bjornson – What about culvert replacement?
Rose Thurlow:  Drainage by playground needs to be fixed first as the water will continue to lay there even with putting new pavement in it will not fix the problem that drainage ditch needs to be cleaned out.  Do we know how much our taxes will increase by putting the pavement in?

Mayor Reintjes addressed the elector’s questions and statements as follows:

Council recognizes that the truck fill does see heavy loaded trucks pulling out onto 3rd Avenue from the truck fill and that heavy trucks are not using the truck route and that it needs to be more diligently enforced.

Culverts are a part of the project and will be brought back up to grade.

A contractor has been hired to complete the drainage ditch starting on 1st Avenue and following the ditch around Zavisha Sawmills and out to Highway 685 in the early spring.

Mayor Reintjes asked for closing comments from the gallery.

The following electors from the gallery requested to address Council with closing statements:

Charles Dei

Ernie Brauer

Bruce Hickok

Ken Fortier

Roxanne Lefebvre

Rose Thurlow

Katherine Holtz

Dale Stark

Steven Wall

Charles Dei:  People that live on gravel streets right now that previously denied the initial pavement will there taxes be reduced?  We really can’t pave and not do gutters and curbs.  With trucks hauling water out of the truck fill and pulling out onto 3rd Avenue and 10th Street the pavement will need extra reinforcement.

Ernie Brauer:  What will the procedure be for paving as we have a soil cement base?  How can we afford to do the water and sanitary lines?

Mayor Reintjes:  The top couple of inches will be remilled and oil added to that and compacted back down onto the existing soil cement.  The water and sanitary lines are not part of the project.

Bruce Hickok:  Is 1st Avenue North on the paving project?  My water shut off valve has not been located and will it be located before paving?

Acting C.A.O. Walmsley:  The paving patch job in front of your house will be re-paved however the remainder of the 1st Avenue North Access Road was paved previously by the County and will not be a part of this project.

Ken Fortier:  What is the age of the infrastructure in the ground?  There is a sink hole in front of my house and scraping the top 2 inches off and adding will not fix the problem.

Roxanne Lefebvre:  The Village has accumulated 60% of the total project cost Has Clear Hills County contributed to the paving project?  Should the truck fill be closed being as its County users?
Ernie Kuryluk:  I feel that 15-20 years on the debenture repayment would be more adequate than 10 years.  Curbing should be repaired at the same time that paving is done.

Rose Thurlow:  What about the infrastructure?  We should do a few streets at a time so that we can do both replacing the pavement and the infrastructure.

Katherine Holtz:  What happens when the quote goes over budget?  Do we know what the infrastructure looks like in the ground?

Adam Bjornson:  What if your streets are dug up and you run out of money and can’t finish the project.  Then what happens?
Mayor Reintjes:  There is a 10% contingency set in the quote for any overages and if we go past the 10% point we will stop the project.

Dale Stark:  Did the M.D. of Fairview do the same paving in Bluesky?  How is it holding up?  You should look at a couple places that have had this paving done.
Charles Dei:  The curbs are concrete base.

Steven Wall:  What about the big hump in front of my place?

Mayor Reintjes:  The culvert on 5the Avenue will be lowered and put back to grade.

Mayor Reintjes thanked the gallery for their attendance and input regarding the paving street improvement project.

C-041-18
MOTION by Councillor Bjornson that this Council close the public hearing for the paving street improvement project 2018.  CARRIED.

Council recessed at 7:32 p.m.

Council reconvened at 7:55 p.m.

b. Inter Municipal Collaboration Framework
Council reviewed the Inter Municipal Collaboration Agreements between Clear Hills County and the Village of Hines Creek.
ADJOURNMENT
Mayor Reintjes adjourned the meeting at 9:22 p.m.

____________________________________



Hazel Reintjes, Mayor


____________________________________

Leanne Walmsley, Acting Chief Administrative Officer
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